
2014 CANADIAN CANOE TRIP

Dear Canoeist,

Welcome to the 2014 Sequoia Brigade Camp Canadian Canoe Trip.  This year marks the 53rd anniversary of Sequoia Brigade Camp.  We are excited about the canoe trip and the fun and growth that you will experience with us.  Enclosed you will find information that you will need to get ready for the trip.

SCHEDULE AND DETAILS

We will meet at my house in Oakdale (see enclosed directions) any time after 4:00pm Tuesday afternoon/evening, June 10th. We need to arrive the night before in order to check gear, pack, and get oriented since we will be leaving for the trip very early the next morning. Dinner will be provided that evening. Please have the balance of your camp fee if any (cash or check payable to “SBC”), your Release and Medical History Form, your Acknowledgement of Risk Form and your PASSPORT or U.S. PASSPORT CARD with you.  
Early Wednesday morning we will drive in camp vehicles to Woodinville, Washington (just north of Seattle), arriving late that night.  We will be sleeping at the home of Keith and Caren Klosterman in Woodinville.  After an early breakfast provided by the Klostermans, we will continue our drive to Bowron Lake Provincial Park in British Columbia, Canada.  We expect to arrive there late Thursday evening.  We will camp there that night.  
Friday morning we will finalize our gear and attend a required session of rules and cautions presented by the BC Parks Rangers. Our food, stoves, and personal equipment is not allowed to exceed 60 pounds in each canoe for the portaging portion (when the canoe is transported over land on the portage carts we provide) so you will need to have a backpack which will carry your personal gear, and a portion of the food and group gear (see below as well as the “What to Bring” list for more info).  After the ranger session, we will have our canoes weighed and then begin the circuit with a one mile portage.  The entire trip consists of canoeing lakes and rivers, as well as portage trails between lakes and around waterfalls! 
We will complete the circuit on Thursday and will begin the journey home. On Saturday, June 21st we will return to Oakdale expecting to arrive at about 8:00 that evening. The leaders on the trip will have cell phones to call parents with approximate return times.  No campers are allowed to have cell phones on the trip.

ABOUT BOWRON LAKES
Bowron Lake Provincial Park is a magnificent wilderness situated in the Cariboo Mountain Ranges of British Columbia.  Within its boundaries lies a unique circuit of eleven lakes and interconnected waterways.  This roughly rectangular water system forms a 73 mile wilderness circuit unique on the North American continent.  No other canoe circuit combines the spectacular mountain scenery, placid lakes, rushing streams and varied wildlife of the Bowron Lakes.  The park is a wildlife sanctuary with a diverse range of habitats.  Bald eagles, moose, and black bears are frequently seen (bear-proof boxes are in each campsite). Majestic snow-capped mountain peaks, rising to 8125 feet, form the scenic backdrop to the canoe route.  Fishing is usually outstanding in June, with Dolly Varden, Kokanee, Rainbow Trout and Lake Trout present.  The flies that work best are Tom Thumb, Carey Special, Black Leech, as well as Shrimp, Dragon Fly and Nymph imitations.  Only flies are allowed, and only single, barbless hooks.  If you are under 16 years old, it will not be necessary to obtain a Canadian fishing license.  We will stop to purchase licenses for those over 16 who are interested. You must pay for the cost of the license.

MEALS
All meals “on the road” will be at your own expense.  When in Canada, American money is accepted.  All other food, as well as group cooking equipment, canoes, paddles, portage carts, life jackets, etc will be provided.

PASSPORT INFORMATION
We are crossing into and then back out of a foreign country. This means that we must have the proper documentation. In most cases this means either a full passport book ($80) or a passport card ($15). The passport ID card is sufficient for our needs and is less expensive though if you want to use the passport for future travel the card is limited to land and sea entry from only a few countries (including Canada).
You can begin the process of applying by going to the following State Department website:

http://travel.state.gov/content/passports/english.html
Be sure to bring whatever paperwork you need with you.  If you already have a Passport or Passport Card, it is not necessary to get another.

Make sure you apply for your card soon, as it sometimes takes a while to get it!

SPECIAL EQUIPMENT NEEDS

In order to make sure that we all have a good time I want to make sure that each of you are clear on what you should be bringing and the kind of gear that you will be needing. This is an expansion on some of the key items listed in the “packing list” document which can be found on our website and which you should have received in an email along with this letter. (www.sequoiabrigadecamp.org/canadian-canoe-adventure.html)

Essentially we should plan for wet and cold weather. The reality is that we'll probably see a variety of different temperatures but if you are prepared with a layered approach to your clothing you should have the flexibility you need to stay comfortable as the weather changes.


Water Proof Jacket and Pants:
In this regard please make sure that you have a good water proof jacket and pants. The best material is gortex but that is expensive so if you don't already have some, can't borrow some, or don't want to fork out the big bucks, I found what looks to be a couple good alternatives. The best solution is a lightweight and durable jacket under which you can layer whatever clothing you may need to keep warm. Do not bring a big puffy snow jacket. A waterproof shell is sufficient under which you can layer. Please avoid thin vinyl or plastic rain gear. It can easily tear or melt near a campfire.

Search for “Toadz Water Proof Jacket” or “Frogg Toggs” to get some god options for rain gear.

Sleeping Bag:
Being warm while you sleep is key to literally being a happy camper. If you think your sleeping bag might not really keep you comfortable during the night you need to seriously consider the investment. The average temperature at night is in the mid 40's. I purchased “The North Face Cat’s Meow” and it has proved to be a great value bag
Shoes:

Dry feet are important for your enjoyment as well as for the health of your feet. In order to keep your feet dry please make sure you have two pairs of shoes: one pair that you can use while portaging and that you don’t mind getting wet in puddles a second pair that you can use only around camp so that you always have a pair of dry shoes after the day is done. This second pair of shoes does not need to be boots or hiking shoes. Just a pair of shoes that you keep dry. Also please bring enough socks for the entire seven day circuit so that you have dry socks each day. Lastly, it can also be helpful to have flip flops that you can easily put on and take off for use around camp, especially for those late night trips to the bathroom.

Bag for scented gear:
One of the great thrills of this trip is the opportunity to be in the habitat of such rich and interesting wildlife that many people rarely see in person. Some of this wildlife includes bears. Because the staff at Bowron Lakes as well as the visitors to the circuit all do such a good job of being bear-wise, we get to experience bears without the fear or nuisance of the wrong kind of encounter. But part of being bear-wise means keeping all food and scented equipment out of our tents and locked safely in bear boxes provided at our campsites. In order to make the storage of your scented equipment easy each night please bring a small bag in which you can store all your scented equipment or personal snacks that you choose to bring. This would include anything that a bear might be interested in including sunscreen, mosquito repellant, chapstick, toothpaste and tooth brush, deodorant etc. 
Travel bag:

A part of the fun of this trip is actually the drive to and from Bowron Lakes. It’s a long drive both directions but the guys coming on this trip are a ton of fun and the travel time will be some of the most memorable you experience. It is important, however, that we make this part of the trip as efficient and pleasant as possible. One way to do this is by the use of an overnight travel bag. This can be just a regular backpack or smallish travel bag. On the way up to the lakes you can keep only that gear that you will want easy access to on the rides up as well as at the overnight stay in Washington. We also recommend that you keep a set of comfortable and clean clothes in this bag for the drive back down. We’ll have been on the circuit of lakes for 7 days so a nice set of fresh clothes can make the trip … well … more pleasant. You can also bring shower supplies with you as we may possibly have access to showers on the way back.

Backpack:
There are times in which we will be portaging our canoes and gear (using canoe carts for the canoes). Because of this it is important that you bring a backpacking backpack for all your personal gear and some group gear, by using a backpacking back pack for your gear all you have to do to deal with your stuff while portaging will be to throw your pack on your back. This pack should be big enough to store your personal gear and group equipment for the circuit and should have a waist belt. Please keep in mind there is a weight limit for each boat and we need room in your packs for group gear so pack sufficiently but do not over-pack. We will review your packs and gear the night before we leave and can leave any superfluous gear in a safe place. 

This is not a trip where we intend on our boats flipping but in the unusual event that this occurs please use trash compactor bags to waterproof the internal contents. The easiest way to do this is to place one open compactor bag in each compartment of your backpack and simply pack the contents in each compartment as you would normally. Once each compartment is packed you simply twist the opening of the compactor bag shut, zip up the compartment and your bag is sufficiently waterproofed.


Tents:
We will be sleeping in tents that we set up each night. We do not need everyone to bring a tent, but we do need enough tents for everyone to have a place to sleep. If you have a 4-6 man tent that will work well in rainy weather please let me know ASAP so that I know how many additional tents I need to find.
I hope that this information has helped you to get a better picture of some of the details of the trip. A full list of things to bring is on our website.  If you have any questions about the trip, please call or email me.

Sincerely,

Dave Gregg - Tripmaster
Cell: (510) 209-3678
dgregg@csbministries.org 
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